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Subway Restaurants has always sup-
ported an active, healthy lifestyle and
now Subway is bringing that message

home to athletes in Connecticut by sponsor-
ing high school sports through the CAS-
CIAC.   

The CIAC sponsors statewide programs
including all high school post-season athletic
tournaments, and it is through sponsors like
Subway, that the nonprofit organization
makes these events happen.  "The CIAC
could not maintain such a strong organiza-
tion without its corporate sponsors, and Sub-
way is a perfect match," said Bob Ford,
director of development of the CIAC.  "Both
Subway and the CIAC are huge supporters
of healthy choices, so our partnership is
ideal."

Subway is sponsoring championship
sporting events, including boys' and girls'
soccer, football, hockey, boys' basketball and
baseball.  This two year agreement makes
Subway the exclusive quick-service restau-
rant sponsor of the CIAC.  

Each ticket sold for any high school ath-
letic event will have a coupon on the back
for $1 off any foot-long sandwich or 50
cents off any six-inch sandwich, full-size
salad or wrap.

This is the first time that Subway
Restaurants has worked with the CIAC to
sponsor athletic events.  "Many of the Sub-
ways in Connecticut support sports teams at
a local level, but this is a chance for the
Connecticut Subway franchisees to team up
to support high school athletic teams across
the state," said David Balch, Connecticut
Subway franchisee advertising chairman.
"Subway is extremely excited about being a
part of Connecticut's high school athletic
programs, and we hope this sponsorship will
reinforce our support of healthy living."

SUBWAY RESTAURANTS 
PARTNER WITH HIGH SCHOOL

ATHLETICS FOR 
A WINNING TEAM Carol Janssen, principal of Catherine McGee

Middle School in Berlin, was selected as one
of three finalists for the 2005

MetLife/NASSP (National Association of Secondary
School Principals) National Middle Level Principal
of the Year award.  This is the first time in the histo-
ry of the National Principal of the Year awards pro-
gram that a Connecticut administrator has achieved
this distinction.

Carol was selected from a pool of all of the state
winners from across the nation.  The middle school
principals from Idaho and Utah were also selected.
Each of the three finalists receives a $1,500 grant,
which is used to promote the advancement of learn-

ing opportunities for students and/or for funding specific educational programs.
“This is indeed a milestone for Connecticut!,” said CAS Executive Director Mike

Savage.  “There are many exceptional leaders in our state. Carol Janssen has distin-
guished herself among this group through her unique ability to challenge herself, her
staff, and her students to meet higher standards.  Carol was selected as our Middle
Level Principal of the Year because she is a woman of vision, skill and persistence who
is committed to and actively engaged in the promotion of quality educational experi-
ences for her students and for the youth of this state.”

CAROL JANSSEN IS CT’S FIRST FINALIST FOR 
NATIONAL AWARD

Paul Hoey, recently retired principal
of Newington High School, has joined the
central office staff as an assistant execu-
tive director for the CIAC.  This is a new
position, created in an effort to handle the
increasingly large volume of regulatory
matters as well as to expand into non-reg-
ulatory areas such as sportsmanship and
advocacy. 

Paul will act as liaison to the CIAC
Eligibility Committee and the CIAC Eligi-
bility Review Board.  As such, he will be
responsible for processing and monitoring
all appeals of eligibility committee deci-
sions. He will also oversee non-regulatory
CIAC activities such as sportsmanship
and leadership programs. Paul settled into
the central office and began his new duties
last month.

"Paul has been one of the strongest
and most committed leaders in the history
of the association," said CAS Executive

Director Mike Savage.  "His 24 years of
involvement with CAS-CIAC have given
him an intimate knowledge of the organi-
zation and its mission, which, coupled
with his 35-years of experience as an edu-
cator, provide him with the proper back-
ground and knowledge to advance the
interests of CAS-CIAC and of high school
athletics in Connecticut."

continued on page 6

NEW FACES AND CHANGING
ROLES IN CENTRAL OFFICE

Paul Hoey joins CAS-CIAC staff.
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ct news & notes
O Attorney Tom Mooney of Shipman
and Goodwin LLP has prepared a sum-
mary of education-related laws which
were enacted during the 2004 legislative
session.  Many of the new statutes have
implications for administrators and for
the day-to-day operation of Connecti-
cut's schools.  To download the summa-
ry, visit http://www.casciac.org/pdfs/
legal_update_2004.pdf.

O Janet Garagliano, principal of
Wamogo Regional High School in
Litchfield, has recently been appointed
to serve on the National Committee on
Student Contests and Activities
(NCSCA). The NCSCA annually pre-
pares and publishes the National Advi-
sory List of Contests and Activities to
inform and assist principals, teachers,
parents, and students in making deci-
sions regarding participation in a wide
variety of student program opportuni-
ties. The committee reviews all pro-
grams based on the following considera-
tions: educational, financial, organiza-
tional, promotional, adjudication, and
awards. Programs that meet the guide-
lines are placed on the National Adviso-
ry List.  Janet currently serves as chair
of the CAS Student Activities Board of
Control and is the newly appointed trea-
surer of the CAS Board of Directors.

O Typically speaking, higher percent-
ages of test takers result in lower scores
on standardized tests. But such was not
the case with the 2004 CAPT.  Despite
significant increases in student partici-
pation rates this year, Connecticut's 10th
graders showed performance gains in all
four subject areas.  More good news
came in the form of significantly
increased participation rates for students
in two key subgroups: students eligible
for free or reduced-price meals by an
average of 10.8% and students with spe-
cial education needs by an average of
15.4%.  Student performance in the
state's Regional Vocational-Technical
Schools (RVTS) increased significantly
from 2003 to 2004, with an average of
4.8% more students scoring at or above
the goal level in the four subject areas in
2004 than 2003. Participation also
increased by an average of 2.1%.  For
more information visit www.state.ct.us/ 
sde/whatsnew/CAPTRelease04.pdf.

Editor’s Note: Legal Mailbag is a regular feature in the CAS
BULLETIN. We invite readers to submit short, law-related
questions of practical concern to school administrators.
Each month we will select questions and publish answers.
While these answers cannot be considered formal legal
advice, they may be of help to you and your colleagues. We

may edit your questions, and we will not identify the authors.
Please submit your questions to:   legalmailbag@casciac.org. 

LEGAL MAILBAG
By Attorney Thomas B. Mooney, Neag School of Education, University of Connecticut

Dear Mailbag: It is getting harder and
harder to keep track of families these

days.  Just last week a student tearfully told me
that her parents have split, and that her father has
rented an apartment in a neighboring town.  The
student complained that her father insists that she
live most of the time with him because her mom is
still seeing the pool boy.  Needless to say, I haven't
heard a word of this from the parents.  I don't want
to pile on here, but don't I have to tell her and her
family that she is no longer entitled to go to our
school if she is living in another town?

-- By the Book

Dear Book: You may be correct, but
then again maybe not.  Eligibility for school

purposes is determined by the place of actual resi-
dence, not by legal custody.  If the situation
described by the sad little girl continues, you would
have grounds to exclude her from school.  There
are, however, two concerns here.  First, this fami-
ly's upheaval will ultimately be resolved, and it may
be premature to decide now that the girl's resi-
dence for school purposes has changed.  Second,
in family matters the parents have some control
over the facts, and they can easily modify the living
arrangements to maintain "residence" in your town.
Given the legal uncertainties and your concern for
the student, I would keep my powder dry and sim-
ply monitor the situation for now.

Dear Mailbag: When I became princi-
pal, I inherited a long-service teacher who

has a reputation for insulting students.  Unlike my
predecessor, I decided to do something about it,
and when parents complain, I tell them to put it in
writing.  Some of the letters are pretty bad, and, for
example, one parent wrote that this "Professor
Kingsfield" tossed a dime to her fourth grade son
and told him to call his mommy to come pick him
up.  I am working with the teacher, but unfortunate-
ly our health insurance plan does not cover a per-
sonality transplant.  In any event, the local press
has gotten wind of this problem, and they are
hounding me for copies of the numerous parent
complaints I have already received.  Can I just put
them into the teacher evaluation folder and say
no?                       -- Protecting the “Professor”

Q.

A.

Q.

Dear Protecting: In a word -
no.  When you receive a parent

complaint, that complaint becomes a 
public record.  Some portions of the
"record" may be exempt from disclosure,
such as any personally identifiable 
information concerning students.  The 
complaint itself as well as the teacher's
name, however, are not confidential and
must be disclosed if requested in accor-
dance with the Freedom of Information 
Act.  You asked for it, and you got it!  Now
the press will get it as well.

Dear Mailbag: My school is 
in the rich part of town.  Some of

the McMansion parents tend to have an
inflated view of their children's intellectual
prowess, and I am constantly getting 
push-back when we identify (and choose
not to identify) gifted students.  A second
grader was not chosen to participate in 
our "Exploration" program for gifted youth
last week, and his father got in my face
and told me that I'd better rethink the 
selection process because his lawyer is
bigger than mine.  Can he really take me 
to a hearing?

-- Standing Firm (for now)

Dear Standing: The law
requires that local districts identify

gifted and talented students, and parents
can even request a due process hearing
over such identification.  The parent can, in
fact, take you to a hearing over an issue of
identification as gifted or talented, though I
am sure that your lawyer is big enough to
handle it.  School districts, however, are
not required to provide programs for gifted
and talented students.  Here, if a program
exists for which eligibility depends on gifted
or talented status, the parent could possi-
bly prevail on the identification issue
through a hearing.  Acceding to bullying
tactics would be even worse, however,
because it would then be difficult to
respond consistently to other complaints.

A.

Q.

A.
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. . . more ct news & notes
O According to a report released 
last month by the state department 
of education, more than three-quarters
of the state's high schools are meeting
the requirements of the 
federal No Child Left Behind law.
The state department of education
reported that 138 of the state's 180
public high schools, or 77 percent, 
are making enough progress under 
the law, which aims to have every 
student proficient in reading and
math. Last year, just 46 percent 
were in compliance.  A majority of
the schools not making significant
progress this year are in cities or
extremely rural districts. Three are
identified because of overall aca-
demic problems, while others need 
to increase minority or special 
education achievement in math or
reading. Fifteen schools were cited
for having major problems in math.
Next year, 72 percent of students 
will be expected to be proficient 
in reading, and 69 percent will be
expected to be proficient in math, 
a 10 percent increase over this year.

O Last month, the state board of edu-
cation adopted new measures to
reshape its statewide technical high
school system, revising its mission
statement, implementing tighter
admission standards and changing 
its name.  A critical stride for the
schools, now known as the Connect-
icut Technical High School System
(CTHSS), is a new admissions 
policy that excludes students who
have serious disciplinary problems 
or low reading and math skills.  
The CTHSS will focus on such 
programs as Information Systems
Technology, including micropro-
cessing, networking systems, 
programming and software develop-
ment, health technology, bioscience
environmental technology and other
technical fields. The Connecticut
Technical High Schools are now
beginning their recruitment period for
next year. Grade 8 students who are
interested in learning more should
contact their middle school guidance
counselor or visit the Connecticut
Technical High School System web
site at www.cttech.org.

O In June, the state department of
education adopted a position state-
ment on science education.  The state-
ment, which is intended to provide
districts with guidance as they address
policies, curriculum and programs
related to science education, can be
viewed at www.state.ct.us/sde/board/
statements.htm.

O Statistics show that more and more
of Connecticut's high school gradu-
ates are staying close to home.  In
2002, the latest year numbers were
available, 13,935 high school gradu-
ates (56 percent), planned to stay in
Connecticut to attend college; in
2000, 52 percent stayed local.  UConn
was the most popular public institu-
tion for Connecticut grads.  Among
private institutions, Quinnipiac drew
the largest number of Connecticut 
students.

O According to a recent U.S. Census
Bureau report, Connecticut's median
household income has declined 
slightly in the last three years.   While
Connecticut remains a wealthy state
overall with a median household
income of $55,004 (compared to a
national median household income 
of $43,318), that income dropped
about $236 on average from 2001 to
2003.  The decrease came as no sur-
prise to economists, who attribute it
to a combination of economic 
stagnation and state aid cutbacks
which have hurt poor families.

CT STUDENTS EXCEL ON SATs
Connecticut's 2004 high school graduates recorded the
highest combined average SAT scores in 30 years –
even with one of the nation's highest percentages of
students taking the exam in anticipation of attending
college this fall.  This year, 33,221 of Connecticut's
39,191 high school graduates (public and nonpublic
combined) – an estimated 85% -- took the SAT.  This
compares with a national average of 48% and an aver-
age for New England of 82%.   Connecticut's combined
average score was up four points to 1030 – four points
above the national average, which was unchanged
from last year.  Connecticut's performance represents: 
• one of the highest participation rates in the nation --
85 percent; 
• Connecticut's highest combined score since 1974; 
• a one-point increase in mathematics, bringing the
average to the highest level since the data were first
reported by graduating class 32 years ago; 
• a three-point increase in the verbal score, bringing it
to the highest level in 17 years; and 
• the highest scores for black and Hispanic students
ever.

For additional information, visit 
www.state.ct.us/sde/whatsnew/SATFINALCT04.pdf

Neag School of Education
Seeks Nominations
The Neag School of Education at the University of Con-
necticut is accepting nominations for the following alumni
awards:
• Outstanding School Administrator - A principal, assis-
tant principal, central office administrator or director
• Outstanding Higher Education Professional - Faculty
member or administrator at a college/university
• Outstanding School Superintendent - Leader of a
public or private school system
• Outstanding School Educator -Pre-K through 12th
grade teacher, including special education and support 
services educators
• Outstanding Kinesiology Professional - An exercise
therapist, fitness professional, or a college/university fac-
ulty member
• Outstanding Professional - A professional working
within the public or private sector
Nominees should meet the following criteria:
¨ Alumni status from the Neag School of Education
¨ Demonstrated excellence in the award category
¨ Significant contributions to her/his educational 

environment
¨ Professional and/or community service
¨ A minimum of five years of service in the award 

category

For nomination materials, visit www.uconnalumni.com/
alumni_groups/neag_awards_2005.cfm.  The deadline for
all nominations is December 30, 2004.
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national news & notes
O A Florida state court of appeals has ruled
that the state''s "Opportunity Scholarship"
voucher program violates the state constitu-
tion's "no-aid" provision, which prohibits the
expenditure of public funds "directly or indi-
rectly" to aid sectarian institutions. To the
extent the program authorizes state funds to
be paid to sectarian schools, it is unconstitu-
tional, the court held. The court rejected the
state's argument that the Florida constitution
provides no greater restrictions on taxpayer
support of public institutions than does the
federal Establishment Clause.

O The Barrington School Board (NH) has
billed the U.S. Department of Education
(ED) in the amount of $2 million for "ser-
vices rendered" to express its dissatisfaction
with the level of federal funding provided for
special education. The board also sent a letter
to both of its U.S. Senators, Judd Gregg and
John Sununu, criticizing Congress for not
doing enough to assist school districts in
obtaining the funding they need to meet fed-
eral requirements. When the Individuals with
Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) was enact-
ed in 1975, Congress promised to fund 40%
of the per pupil costs for students in the pro-
gram. However, according to special educa-
tion experts, the federal contribution current-
ly amounts to only about 18% to 20% of the
costs. Barrington spent $1.9 million on spe-
cial education this year, but received only
$67,929 in federal IDEA funding, well short
of the 40% reimbursement. "Year after year,
after year, local taxpayers are forced to com-
pensate for the inadequacies of Congression-
al funding," the board's letter states. "Year
after year, politicians make promises and 
still do not properly fund these mandated 
services." 

O A survey conducted in the spring by
Teenage Research Unlimited found that 50%
of the nation's teenagers say they own a cell
phone.  For 18- and 19-year-olds, the per-
centage is 67%.  Among 12- to 15-year-olds,
the percentage is 37%.

O As the issue of school-beverage partner-
ships gains prominence in the media and in
community discussions, NASSP has issued
guidelines to assist school leaders as they
address the school-beverage issue and related
health concerns, engage their communities in
informed discussions, and initiate decisions.
Visit www.principals.org/schoolimprove/
school_beverage_partnerships.cfm for more
information.

O North Carolina Governor Mike Easley has
signed legislation mandating extended sum-
mer vacations for public school students. The
law requires most school districts to start
classes no earlier than August 25 and to end
by June 10, adding about two weeks of vaca-
tion.  Supporters of the changes, including
enthusiastic business groups and the North
Carolina Association of Educators, argued
that the state mandate would let students
work summer jobs and would preserve fami-
ly vacations, with benefits for tourism.  

O Teenagers who watch a lot of television
with sexual content are twice as likely to
engage in intercourse than those who watch
few such programs, according to a study in
the September issue of Pediatrics (electronic
pages). The study covered 1,792 adolescents
aged 12 to 17 who were asked about viewing
habits and sexual activity and then surveyed
again a year later. Both regular and cable
television were included.  The study found
that youths who watched large amounts of
programming with sexual content were also
more likely to initiate sexual activities short
of intercourse, such as oral sex.  It found that
shows where sex was talked about but not
depicted had just as much impact as the more
explicit shows. "Both affect adolescents' per-

CONFRONTING CYBERBULLYING 
Cyberbullying is harassing, humiliating, intimidating and/or threatening others on the Internet. Although
the Internet is most often used for healthy social communications, teens are increasingly using the
Internet to deliver cruel and harmful messages and photographs. Cyberbullying sometimes involves
racial, religious or cultural slurs. It can also be sexual in nature. It can involve someone your child
knows or a complete stranger. Cyberbullying can include cruel jokes, malicious gossip,
embarrassing information or photographs, and/or websites designed to target a specific child or teacher.
Bullying is a widespread problem that has affected most of us at some point in our lives. It is especially
difficult, even traumatic, for young people. Unfortunately, bullies have begun using the Internet as a
means for reaching their victims at home via instant messaging, chat rooms, websites, and blogs. The
MindOH! Foundation has created cyberbullying and other bullying resources for the victims of bullying,
those who bully, and for bystanders. These activity worksheets are designed to help youth understand
the full meaning and consequences of bullying, to reflect on the choices they are making with regard to
this issue, and to explore ways of stopping online social cruelty. 

Visit http:// www.mindohfoundation.org/bullying.htm for more information
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(Source: CareerBuilder.com)

ceptions of what is normal sexual behavior and pro-
pels their own sexual behavior," said Dr. Rebecca
Collins, the psychologist who headed the study.
"The impact of TV viewing is so large that even a
moderate shift in the sexual content of adolescent
TV watching could have a substantial effect on their
sexual behavior," she added.

O A new study suggests that the biology underlying
reading disorders may vary by culture.  The study,
published in a recent issue of the journal Nature,
found that Chinese speakers who suffer from dyslex-
ia have different brain abnormalities than English
speakers who suffer from dyslexia. The findings
suggest that a person can be dyslexic in one lan-
guage but not in another and that treatments for
English speakers with dyslexia might not be effec-
tive for those who speak other languages and have
the disability.
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. . . more national news & notes CAS PUBLISHES NEW MONOGRAPH ON HIGH
SCHOOL PRINCIPALS

By Mike Buckley, Ph.D., Assistant Executive Director

Art Arpin, assistant principal at Hamden High
School and chair of the Connecticut Association
of High School Principals' (CAHSP) Professional

Studies Committee, is pleased to announce the publica-
tion of A Study of Connecticut High School Principals
2004.   The purpose of this study, which parallels a
2002 study conducted by the Connecticut Association
of Public School Superintendents (CAPSS), is to pro-
vide information to policy makers as well as school
leaders about the demographics of the high school
principalship as well as the issues and conditions
related to the position.  The monograph, currently
available for download at http://www.casciac.org/
pdfs/high_school_monograph_2004.pdf, will be printed and distributed to CAS
member schools, superintendents, state department of education personnel, mem-
bers of the State Board of Education, the commissioner of education, the gover-
nor, and state legislators.  

Based on the sample of principals completing the extensive questionnaire,
the "average" Connecticut high school principal is a fifty-something-year-old
first time principal who has served 10 years in the role and has retirement on the
horizon.  This "average" principal is almost certain to be white and is more likely
to be male than female, though this is changing.  S/he is working longer (60 to
70 hours per week) and harder than ever to meet the demands of "multiple mas-
ters" and is frustrated by the constraints that limit the time available for the nec-
essary curriculum and instruction work to raise student achievement.   This prin-
cipal is more likely than not to work with a superintendent who shares a common
vision and is perceived to be effective but who could be a bit more supportive.
This principal and superintendent agree that the most important issues they face
together are raising student achievement, attracting high quality administrators
and teachers, managing state and federal mandates, and bolstering inadequate
sources of funding.  This principal, in the face of changing, occasionally conflict-
ing, and increasingly overwhelming expectations likes being a principal and,
given the chance, would choose to do the same again.  This principal draws satis-
faction from doing work of value, from positively influencing the climate and
culture of a school, and from making a difference in the lives of students. 

Given this profile, the study suggests several implications.  
First, accept the present and projected shortages of principal candidates as

real and aggressively recruit promising candidates, many of whom are already
teaching in our schools.  In doing so, it is imperative for present practitioners and
others to do a better job of publicizing to these aspiring administrators the high
degree of job satisfaction inherent in the high school principal's role.  To quote
one respondent, it is the most challenging, influential, and exciting position in
education!  This is the message that needs to predominate:  "Sure it's tough, but
most things of value are, and you're the right person to take on this challenge."

Second, accept that the role of the principal as presently structured is flawed
and support the changes that will allow the principal to focus primarily on being
an instructional leader and still live a life apart from school.  One hundred and
seventeen nights out in the past year (as cited by one of the principals surveyed)
may be extreme, but may not be.  This recommendation parallels those included
in the Hartley report ("The Future of School Leadership in Connecticut 2000")
pertaining to role clarity (the school principal should be given authority, flexi-
bility, and support in leading his or her school) and the separation of manage-
ment functions and instructional leadership functions.  The study suggests grist
for a focused conversation for the leadership team of every district in the state.
The discussion needs to be about which of the myriad of demands filling the
principal's 60 to 70 hour work week are going to be handled by someone else -
or are going away - in order to free the time necessary to be that instructional
leader.

continued on page 8 

FINANCIAL AID NOT KEEPING PACE WITH 
COLLEGE TUITION INCREASES
America's colleges and universities are becoming less
affordable for students and their families, according to a
report released this month by the National Center for Pub-
lic Policy and Higher Education.  Overall, the nation's
institutions of higher learning received a failing grade in
the "affordability" category.  Only California, Minnesota
and Utah received a grade higher than a D, while 36 states
received an F in the category. Eleven were awarded Ds.
The study indicates that recent tuition hikes have outpaced
financial aid increases, making a four-year college educa-
tion more difficult to afford for lower-income families
than it was even two years ago.  Entitled "Measuring Up
2004," the report card also issued letter grades for other
aspects of the education system, including academic
preparation of high-school students, enrollment in educa-
tion programs beyond high school, completion of educa-
tion beyond high school and increases in economic bene-
fits from education. Many of these areas showed improve-
ment nationally, including completion and increases in
economic benefits.  Individual states were graded (see
Connecticut's report card below) and the nation was evalu-
ated overall. The center issues report cards every other
year. This is the third such report.  Download the full
report at http://measuringup.highereducation.org/docs/
nationalreport_2004.pdf or, download CT's individual state
report at http://measuringup.highereducation.org/docs/
statereports/CT04.pdf.

STRENGTHS 
& WEAKNESSES
Connecticut consistently per-
forms well in preparing students
for and enrolling them in college.
However, this good record
masks several substantial dis-
parities in performance based
on ethnicity and income. The
state has lost ground in provid-
ing students and families with an
affordable higher education,
which may undercut state efforts
to send clear messages to stu-
dents about the importance of
taking rigorous courses  during
high school.

CT’s 2004 REPORT
CARD

Preparation A
Participation A
Affordability F
Completion B
Benefits A
Learning I

O Some 2004 high school graduates who thought they were
finished being judged by colleges and universities were in
for a big surprise this summer.  Last spring, in the admis-
sions offices of schools across the country, officials pored
over second-semester senior transcripts in a hunt for stu-
dents who slacked off so much that their grades dropped
like a stone, or who dropped tough courses for easy ones.
Thousands of students received a stern letter warning them
to shape up for college. Many more were required to explain
the slip in their academic performance. Some were even
bounced from an honors program or had their admissions
postponed.  And some, though the numbers were small, had
their acceptances revoked.  Colleges and universities inform
students on the application or the acceptance letter that
admission is contingent on their performance throughout
their senior year, though some seniors admit to glossing
over that part, or don't believe it when they do read it.  



CAS Bulletin6

Staffing Changes, continued from page 1
Paul served as chair of some of the association's most impor-

tant and challenging boards and committees, including the CIAC
Board of Control, the Financial Development Committee, the
Girls' Swimming Committee, and the Cooperative Team Commit-
tee. He also served on the Gymnastics Committee, the Boys' Ten-
nis Committee, the Boys' Swimming Committee, the CAS Nomi-
nating Committee, the High School Program Committee, the Stu-
dent Activities Board of Control, the High School Board of Con-
trol, and the CAS Board of Directors.

The hiring of Paul Hoey is one of several recent staffing
changes. Following the retirement of Tom Galvin in June, Mike
Buckley was appointed the new director of the Connecticut Princi-
pals' Center.

"While Tom's departure was a tremendous loss to the associa-
tion, I am very pleased that Mike will be serving in this important
role. He is a most capable and fitting successor," said Executive
Director Mike Savage.  

In addition to his responsibilities as director of the Principals'
Center, Mike will continue to oversee the association's student

activities division.  Since joining the central office staff three years
ago, Mike has made tremendous efforts to expand member services
in the area of student activities.  Under his leadership, there has
been a significant increase in the number of non-athletic student
leadership programs planned and hosted by the Student Activities
Board of Control; new procedures have been implemented to pro-
vide additional structure and support in the governance of cheer-
leading activities and competitions; and the Connecticut Debate
Society and the State Student Council Advisory on Education
(SSACE) have come under the auspices of CAS.

Dr. Dennis Carrithers, formerly the CAS director of special
programs, will replace Mike Buckley as assistant executive 
director for high school education.  As Mike's successor, Dennis
will serve as liaison to the Connecticut Association of High 
School Principals' Board of Directors, the High School Profession-
al Studies Committee, the High School Program Committee, the
Assistant Principals Committee and the Governor's Scholars 
Committee.  Dennis will also be involved in grant-writing and he
will continue to oversee CAS' new NEASC accreditation assis-
tance program.

CANHS CORNER . . .
The Connecticut Association of National Honor Societies was established in 1998 under the auspices of the Connecticut Association of Schools in
accordance with its goals to provide more opportunities for student leadership. The purpose of CANHS, an affiliate of the National Honor Society, is
to create enthusiasm for scholarship, to stimulate a desire to render service, to promote leadership, and to develop character in its members of the
honor societies of Connecticut. For further information about CANHS, contact Don Gates, principal of Portland High School, at (860)342-1720.

CANHS Update: 6th Annual Conferencea Big Success
By Annaliese Aliprandi, NHS State Newsletter Editor

Rather than being filled with busi-
ness professionals, on May 20,
2004, the Hartford Marriot Rocky

Hill hosted the sixth annual Connecticut
Association of National Honor Societies
(CANHS) Conference.  

After a continental breakfast, Nicole
Ruffo, president of CANHS, Dr. Michael
Buckley, the assistant executive director of
the Connecticut Association of Schools
(CAS), and Dr. Betty Sternberg, the com-
missioner of education for Connecticut,
welcomed the group of 290 National
Honor Society (NHS) members, Junior
National Honor Society (JNHS) members,
and advisors.

Steve Gerety, the keynote speaker,
presented a thought provoking and moti-
vating talk about making choices.  Many
attendees commented on how enthusiastic
and entertaining he was.

One member of NHS said of the pre-
sentation, "[It] was very good, I could
identify with [it] and [it] made me interest-
ed."  

Following Gerety's presentation, 
students and advisors broke up into work-
shops.  "Surviving Your Senior Year," a
presentation conducted by the former 
secretary and former vice president of

CANHS, gave high school students the
opportunity to hear about senior year from
two students who had just gone through
the experience.  Students received a hand-
out with the basic life savers and a resume
was passed around as an example.

The middle school workshop,
"Bridge", was also an informational ses-
sion done by high school students to help
eighth graders know what to expect in the
transition from middle school to high
school. One JNHS member said, "The
people who ran the workshop made it
fun."

Some students had the opportunity to
hear Steve Gerety again in his workshop
on leadership.  Students who had been
elected president of their respective NHS
and JNHS chapters, and students who ran
for a state office, along with others learned
how to liken their goals to a road trip.
Following that, students participated in
"ice breakers" to share ideas and goals.
The other workshop that was offered to
students was a "swap shop" in which stu-
dents from different schools could share
their experiences with different activities
and fundraisers that worked or, in some
cases, those that didn't work.

Advisors attended first a workshop

with Donald Gates, the executive director
of CANHS, and then the new advisors 
met with David Cordts, the associate
director of the National Association of
Secondary School Principals.  Experienced
advisors had the opportunity to watch the
student workshops.

After lunch, Mr. Gates and Mr. Cordts
each addressed the group; CANHS pre-
sented a check for $2100 to the Hartford
Literacy Volunteer Program; and, students
running for positions on the CANHS exec-
utive board gave short speeches.

The officers for the 2004-2005 school
year are as follows: Tom Kiely from
Wethersfield as President; Kaitlin Zdeblick
from Southington as Vice President; Kris-
ten Zapatka from Portand as Secretary;
Annaliese Aliprandi from East Hampton as
Newsletter Editor; and Molly Graffam
from Bristol as Middle School Representa-
tive.

This school year promises to be suc-
cessful for CANHS, and students are look-
ing forward to the National Conference in
St. Louis, Missouri this November. 

Annaliese is a senior at East Hampton
High School.
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Over 450 superin-
tendents, princi-
pals, and central

office and school admin-
istrators were in atten-
dance at the Annual Fall
Convocation at the Aqua
Turf Club in Southing-
ton on September 14th.
Sponsored by the Con-
necticut Association of
Public School Superin-
tendents (CAPSS) and
the Connecticut Associa-
tion of Schools (CAS),
the event featured Com-
missioner of Education
Betty Sternberg and
independent researcher
Gerald Bracey.  

Commissioner Sternberg highlighted the ambitious new
learning initiatives proposed for the next state biennial budget
including expanding preschool access in priority and high need
school districts and integrating the use of laptop computers in
instruction in all Connecticut high schools.  

Dr. Bracey responded vigorously to a just-published editor-
ial in The Hartford Courant, "Connecticut Schools Are Worse
than They Look."  In debunking the work of its authors (Jay
Greene and Greg Forster of the Manhattan Institute) and the
specific NAEP reading and math statistics for eighth graders
referenced in the editorial, he pointed out that only four states
had a higher (and only slightly) proportion than CT students
scoring at or above the "proficient" level in reading and only
three in math.  

Dr. Bracey also dispelled the myth that SAT scores have
not changed in twenty-three years by demonstrating "Simp-
son's Paradox" - the paradoxical phenomenon that shows up in
social science and medical research in which subgroups show
one trend and the aggregate of all subgroups shows another.  

Finally, in purporting that it's an agenda from the right that
is driving NCLB - "privatization, vouchers, and tuition tax
credits" - he assailed the administration for doing little more
than punishing poverty.

BRACEY SETS THE RECORD STRAIGHT
AT CONVOCATION

Mike Buckley, Ed. D., CT Principals’ Center Director

INTEGRATING HIGH SCHOOL REFORM 
INITIATIVES

By Dennis C. Carrithers, Ph.D., Assistant Executive Director

Connecticut high schools are facing reform initiatives from a variety
of sources.  Our own National Association of Secondary School Princi-
pals has published Breaking Ranks II, which presents a comprehensive
list of reform characteristics.  The No Child Left Behind legislation poses
goals for annual yearly progress.  In PA 01-166 the Connecticut State
Department of Education asked all state high schools to articulate gradu-
ation requirements for the Class of 2006.

Furthermore, the accreditation standards of the New England Asso-
ciation of Schools and Colleges demand attention to the many indicators
composing the standards.  For high school administrators across the
state, it is a daunting task to stay on top of the many sources of influence
for change and the pressures to perform.

The question of how to integrate these initiatives is paramount.
Schools and school leaders want to avoid an "initiative overload" that
becomes even more common given the confluence of national, state and
local priorities.  Superintendents, curriculum directors, and principals
themselves have additional ideas of what steps to take to make schools
better.

My advice to high schools is to use the Standards of Membership
contained in the NEASC accreditation process as comprehensive bench-
marks for school improvement.  They are broad enough to encompass all
of the diverse initiatives for change.  In fact, the emphasis in the stan-
dards on teaching and learning really does concentrate the school's think-
ing in evaluating present practices and considering changes.  All activi-
ties can come to be viewed in relation to the school's mission and expec-
tations for student learning the school has chosen and how those goals
are met throughout the school.

In addition, by using clear and defined assessments of student learn-
ing, schools can know whether changes have improved learning.  Other-
wise, our view of change becomes a subjective reaction of personal likes
or dislikes.  As important as opinions might be or even as accurate as
they may be, how much better it is to have instructive data to examine.

The overarching concepts running through the reform movements
and certainly driving the NEASC accreditation standards are these:
· Personalization: Schools should be nurturing, caring places for 

young people to be.  Students should feel connected to their school 
and have adults who know them and ensure that their personal 
educational goals and expectations are being met.

· Equity: Schools expect that all students can learn and meet high 
standards of performance.  Access to programs, rigorous learning, 
integrated curricula, and connections to learning outside the school 
are available to all students.

· Collaboration: Schools are professional learning communities in 
which faculty members regularly have roles in decision-making, 
work collegially with each other, discuss student work, and are 
reflective in their approaches to teaching and learning.

· Student Engagement: Students are actively responsible for their 
learning, take ownership of their educational plans, become 
involved in the life of their schools and communities, and seek con
nections to learning outside of school.  Their teachers have a variety 
of teaching strategies to actively involve students in instructional 
activities and to enable students to achieve expected levels of 
performance.

If your school is seeking assistance in how to integrate the various
school reform movements or how to use the NEASC accreditation
process efficiently and effectively, let me know.   Please call me or email
me at 203-250-1111 or dcarrithers@casciac.org.

Keynote Speaker Gerald Bracey

Glastonbury Superintendent Dr. Alan Bookman enjoys an evening with
colleagues from his district.
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"Everyone" knows that young adolescents are in a period of growth,
intellectual, emotional, social and physical, that rivals any other peri-
od of their lives following infancy. Parents lament moodiness, teach-

ers discuss raging hormones; and students increasingly turn to their peers for
information and support. Historically, education in the middle grades has been 
the neglected "middle child" in terms of financial support and public perceptions.

In actuality, young adolescents are at a wonderful age of exploration and
discovery. They are learning their own identity and struggling to find their place
in our world. As students they are creative, curious, and social. Their sense of
fair play is notorious, and their interest in the wider community is legion. What
other group of students so ardently engages in environmental clean up projects,
food drives, or projects with senior citizens?

So, how can schools capitalize on the developmental stage of students in
the 10 to 14 year-old range and create powerful student learning? A recently
published book, Making the Most of Middle School: A Field Guide for Parents
and Others, supports the findings of middle level research found in Turning
Points, Turning Points 2000, and This We Believe: Successful Schools for Young
Adolescents. Students want (and need) a school of their own, different from both
elementary and high school programs. Students want schools with a wide range
of elective courses to supplement content area classes such as language arts and
math. They are looking for teachers who care about them, have fun with them,
and inspire them to learn. Young adolescents want to work with peers who are
respectful and don't distract them from their learning, and they enjoy working
with small groups of students in smaller classes. Students also would like to start
their days later so that they are alert and have some built in breaks so they can
stretch their legs and recharge their batteries. Finally, students would like to
have fewer rules to follow but more consistent enforcement to eliminate unfair-
ness.

How can communities address these important desires and provide the
avenues for achievement that young adolescents crave? One of the most impor-
tant requirements is to provide teachers who are "in tune" with this age group.
An effective teacher is the most important element of an effective middle school.
Teachers who are educated in the developmental needs of students, who relate
with them, and who care about them, are most important in the middle school-
ers' minds. When asked about their worst and best classes, students ranked
teacher attitude/behavior significantly more important than items such as other
students in the class, difficulty of the class, or boredom. Ultimately, good teach-
ing leads directly to student achievement.

Students want to be known and important to at least one adult in a school.
If they make a lasting connection with a caring adult, their learning improves. If
schools address the emotional needs of young adolescents, they provide a safe
environment that includes an important adult relationship. A safe environment
for students also means more than physical safety. It means academic safety as
well. Students need to be able to make mistakes without ridicule as well as be
the Hermione Granger (Harry Potter series) who knows all the answers! Stu-
dents appreciate having their teachers around them. At a Middle Level Summit
in Vermont in April of 2002, students indicated that they don't want teachers to
hover or be intrusive, but they do want teachers to greet them in a friendly way,
to ask how they are, and to recognize that they have a life outside of school.

In our current educational climate of No Child Left Behind legislation,
state-mandated testing, issues around middle level certification (pedagogy v.
content), communities can still best provide for academic achievement by pro-
viding young adolescents with adults who relate. Middle level teachers with a
sense of humor, those who can relate personally with students, and who under-
stand their physical, emotional, intellectual and social needs are the teachers that
adolescents both want and need in order to learn and achieve!

continued on page 9

Schools Young Adolescents Want. . . 
Schools Young Adolescents Need
By Lyn Ward Healy, Associate Executive Director
New England League of Middle Schools

Monograph, continued from page 5
Third, nurture the relationship between superintendent
and principal to their mutual benefit.  This study makes
clear that this relationship is of paramount importance,
at least to principals, and that it is a successful relation-
ship only when both share the same vision and plan for
the high school.  To improve these relationships, some
may need only an adjustment in the amount of contact
time (in most instances more, in some less); others may
require more intensive support to develop the requisite
management skill set to raise student achievement; a
few may even require some outside mediation.  Regard-
less, the way the principal and superintendent work
together and support one another is too important to
ignore.  It is every bit as integral to the school improve-
ment process as the relationship between the classroom
teacher and his or her supervisor, but rarely acknowl-
edged or addressed. 

WESTFIELD & CAS PARTNER AGAIN
Dr. Robert Carroll, Asst. Executive Director

Westfield Corporation, sponsor of the annual Con-
necticut Association of Schools High School Arts
Awards Banquet and benefactor of the Bruce Eagleson
Memorial Scholarships for high school seniors choosing
the arts as a profession, has once again teamed up with
CAS to benefit local schools.

This fall, Westfield Shoppingtown Meriden will be
opening two exciting new anchor stores, Best Buy and
Dick's Sporting Goods.  To formally welcome the new
retailers and recognize key community leaders who have
supported Meriden's redevelopment plans, the shopping-
town will host a three-day grand opening celebration
November 5-7, 2004. The weekend of indoor and out-
door Harvest-themed activities is intended to energize,
educate and excite the community about the new addi-
tions. Activities will include horse-drawn hayrides, live
music, haystack scavenger hunts, face painting, pump-
kin-painting contests, door prizes and giveaways. Har-
vest-themed goodies, such as hot chocolate, hot cider
and kettle corn will also be on hand. 

In an effort to involve the local community in the
festivities and to give back to local schools, CAS and
Westfield have developed a themed competition to bene-
fit high school students from Meriden, Berlin, Southing-
ton, Cheshire, Wallingford and Middletown.  Leading up
to the grand opening, each school will develop a mock
Best Buy or Dick's commercial, showcasing its school
spirit. Representatives from each school will be invited
to the ribbon cutting ceremony on November 5, where
the winners will be recognized and receive a cash prize
to be donated to their school. In addition, a second com-
petition - a free throw contest - will be held later that
weekend to benefit the sports program of another local
school. Dick's Sporting Goods will provide the equip-
ment and prize.

More information will be sent to eligible schools.
For further information please contact Christa Rozantes,
Regional Assistant Marketing Director for the Northeast
at (203) 878-6837, Michelle Morales, Marketing Direc-
tor for Enfield and Meriden (203) 235-3343 or Dr.
Robert Carroll, Assistant Executive Director, (203) 250-
1111.
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. . . more middle school news
KEIGWIN MIDDLE SCHOOL: CAS 2004-2005 MIDDLE SCHOOL OF THE YEAR

By Earle G. Bidwell, Assistant Executive Director

The middle level division of The Connecticut Association of
Schools is proud to add the name of the Keigwin Middle
School in Middletown to the list of distinguished schools

previously recognized as the "School of the Year."  Keigwin is a
grade six middle school that welcomes students from eight ele-
mentary and several private schools in the Middletown area.
Creating a sense of community and belonging with a diverse pop-
ulation from so many schools may seem like a daunting task, yet
it is one in which the faculty and staff at Keigwin excel.

Divided into three teams, the 340 students begin their middle
school journey in the feeder schools through a variety of extensive
orientation programs as well as through group and individual tran-
sition plans.  Once at the school, the faculty supports and "fully
recognizes the relationship between a child's connection to school
and the child's learning."   There are a multitude of programs such
as advisory, "Boyz to Men," "Girl Power," "US Kids" and anti-
bullying groups. At the heart of the program is a recently adopted
classroom management system "Effective Behavior Support"
(EBF) that has been universally embraced by the faculty and
administration, a testament to the shared leadership provided by
principal Troy Monroe, and to the collaborative efforts of parents,
teachers, school board members and district administration.

Academically, Keigwin embraces interdisciplinary learning
and all students participate in a variety of commercially available
and "home-grown" interdisciplinary projects.  Furthermore, with
newly established curriculum supervisor positions in core sub-
jects, the process of curriculum alignment is well underway.  Stu-
dents also participate in an impressive array of unified arts and
exploratory subjects encompassing music, fine arts, health, physi-
cal education and technology.

Keigwin celebrates diversity.  With significant numbers of
students from different cultures, the educators have created literal-
ly dozens of opportunities to honor differences and support all
students.  A partial list includes: a cultural dinner, Latin dance

program, summer theater, peer buddies, CAS'  "Making Accep-
tance Acceptable," (Keigwin was the winner of the 2001 winner
of the Arthur Director Leadership Award), "Kids to College" and
the Math-Science Academy.  

One of the more striking aspects of Keigwin Middle School
is the high rate of involvement and support of parents and com-
munity members.  Parents often come to school to have lunch
with students, tutor at risk students, and ride buses with them to
athletic contests.  Furthermore, there is a wealth of communica-
tion from the school about the curriculum, frequent newsletters
and contacts from teachers.

In the words of Carol Parmelee-Blancato, superintendent of
schools, "Keigwin Middle School is unique and exemplary in
offering an academically challenging and culturally enriching pro-
gram to an even broader and more diverse community of learners."

A banner advertising the importance of home, school
and community partnerships hangs in the hallway of

Keigwin Middle School.

Adolescents, continued from page 8

Resources:
• Making the Most of Middle School. A
Field Guide for Parents and Others.
Anthony W Jackson and P. Gayle Andrews
with Holly Holland and Prsicilla Pardini.
Teachers College Press, Columbia Univer-
sity, New York, NY, 2004

• This We Believe: Successful Schools for
Young Adolescents: National Middle 
School Association, Westerville, Ohio, 2003

• Turning Points. Preparing American
Youth for the 21st Century. Carnegie Coun-
cil on Adolescent Development. Teachers
College Press, Columbia University, New
York, NY, 1989

• Turning Points 2000: Educating Adoles-
cents in the 21st Century: Anthony W.
Jackson and Gayle A. Davis; Teachers 

College Press, Columbia University, New
York, NY, 2000

VAMLEGram. Published quarterly by the
Vermont Association for Middle Level
Education

Copyright © 2004 by Lyn Ward Healy.
Schools Young Adolescents Want. . .
Schools Young Adolescents Need is another
in a series of articles created by the New
England League of Middle Schools on a
variety of middle level topics.  

For more information about specific prac-
tices and answers to your questions, please
contact the New England League of Mid-
dle Schools by e-mail nelms@nelms.org
or phone (978) 887-6263.  Information is
also available on the NELMS web site at
www.nelms.org.  

New Advocacy Article On-Line
"Where are Your Priorities," the second article in the
on-line series of advocacy articles available to mem-
ber schools,  will focus on the need for funding pro-
fessional development for educators.  In an age of
tight budgets, in-service and professional develop-
ment are often areas that are severely under funded.
The article is designed to raise public awareness of
the importance of professional development in suc-
cess for all students.

As was the case with the first article entitled
"The New Alphabet," this article is directed toward 
an audience of parents and other community mem-
bers.  The articles are in a PDF format suitable for
downloading and reproducing in school or PTO
newsletters.  

Principals of member schools can access "Advo-
cacy Articles" by going to the "Member Schools" sec-
tion of the CAS website, www.casciac.org.



CAESP SPONSORS RETIREMENT
WORKSHOPS

Dr. Robert Carroll, Asst. Executive Director
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NAESP DUES ALERT
NAESP is in the process of changing from a
staggered anniversary date for membership
to a single date for membership. In the future,
the NAESP membership year will run from
July 1 to June 30th. To effect a changeover,
current members may receive prorated
invoices to cover the months from their 
current anniversary date to June 30th. We
encourage Connecticut principals to pay their
NAESP dues through CAS.  It provides CAS
with credits from NAESP with no additional
charge to individuals.

The Connecticut Association
of Elementary School Prin-
cipals (CAESP) Fall Con-

ference is scheduled for November
23rd at the Farmington Marriott.
Connecticut's new Commissioner
of Education, Dr. Betty Sternberg,
and the state department of educa-
tion is emphasizing science as a
key initiative and focus for the
department this year.  In response
to this effort, CAESP is bringing
Dr. Lawrence Lowery, a nationally
renowned  keynoter, to address
conference attendees and to do
several break-out workshops for
Connecticut administrators.

Dr. Lowery will present 
ideas on how young people 
can become "experts" in science
and how teachers can move
"novices" toward expertise.  
Some information on how the
brain processes and learns will
deepen and enrich teaching 
strategies.  Examples will span 
all the grade levels.

Dr. Lowery is professor 
emeritus at the University of 
California at Berkley.  He devel-
oped a science curriculum for
grades K-8 at the Lawrence Hall
of Science.  He publishes and 
edits articles and books, the most
recent being Guidelines to Imple-
menting the Science Standards, 
a National Science Teachers Asso-
ciation publication; How Science
Curriculums Reflect Brain
Research for Phi Delta Kappa;
Developing Minds for ASCD; and
The Nature of Inquiry for Science
Technology and Children.

Professor Lowery was voted
Educator of the Year by the Asso-
ciation for the Education for
Teachers of Science and was
awarded the Distinguished Career
in Science Award from the Nation-
al Science Teachers Association. 
In 2002, he was inducted into the
Science Hall of Fame.

Other workshops being held at

the conference are:  “Integrating
Science With Other Subjects” - 
presented by Michael Zebarth,
Director of the Projects to 
Increase Mastery of Mathematics
and Science (PIMMS); “Inquiry
Science” - emphasized by the new
state of Connecticut science frame-
work and presented by Robert
Borello, Associate Director for
Science, PIMMS; and “Science
Assessment” - which the state is
beginning in 2008.  This workshop
will be conducted by Dr. Sigmund
Ables, retired science consultant
for the state of Connecticut.

Dr. Sternberg will be the lun-
cheon speaker.  An extensive lunch
buffet will include three main
entrees.  Refreshments will be con-
tinuously replenished throughout
the day.  Over thirty-five vendors
will display at this conference and
participants who attend will be eli-
gible for door prizes and in addi-
tion will receive 0.5 CEU

Register by mailing or faxing
the registration form sent to all
CAS elementary schools.  Those
who have not received program or
registration materials may register
by calling Jennifer LaCrois at CAS
at (203) 250-1111. 

STATE DEPT'S FOCUS ON SCIENCE
SUBJECT OF CAS CONFERENCE

Robert F. Carroll, Ed. D., Asst. Executive Director

Dr. Lawrence Lowery
The CAESP Board is sponsoring two FREE retire-

ment workshops for any CAS administrator or teacher
(K-12) in a CAS member school.  These workshops will
be held on two consecutive Saturdays in October.  The
first of these two workshops will be held on October
16th at the Olympic Inn in Groton.  The second will be
held at CAS in Cheshire on October 23rd.  Both work-
shops will begin at 8:30 a.m. and conclude at 11:30 a.m.
Breakfast rolls, danish and coffee will be served
throughout the morning.

Presenters will be David Levine, Joshua Gottfried
and Matthew Somberg of Teacher Retirement & Plan-
ning Services, LLC and William Sudol, former adminis-
trator for the CT teacher retirement board.

Both workshops will cover understanding and maxi-
mizing your teacher retirement system.  The presenta-
tions will help you determine the following:

U when you are eligible to retire;
U when is the best time to retire in order to 

maximize your benefits;
U under which plan you should retire (N, C, or D);
U whether you can purchase additional months 

and/or years of service, how much they will cost, 
and the current rules governing such a purchase;

U what are the best health insurance options avail-
able for your family;

U what are the best long-term care options available 
to your family;

U what you should do with your additional 1% 
account;

U whether you will receive Social Security, and
if so, how much; and,

U how much money you will need to retire.

To register for either of these two workshops please
contact Jennifer LaCroix at CAS (203) 250-1111.
Spouses are welcome to attend as well.  Registration
deadline for both workshops is October 14, 2004.
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Anew Josephson Institute survey of over 4,200 high school ath-
letes provides a chilling picture of a confused generation float-
ing in moral relativism and self-serving rationalizations.

According to the results of the survey, high school sports do teach posi-
tive values and build character, but in many cases young athletes --
especially males -- simply learn to cheat, engage in improper games-
manship and indulge in excessive violence.

The study, conducted by the CHARACTER COUNTS! Coalition (a
project of the nonprofit Josephson Institute of Ethics), is believed to be
the most comprehensive measure of the attitudes and behaviors of high
school athletes.

According to the Institute's president, Michael Josephson, "The val-
ues of millions of youngsters are directly and dramatically influenced
by the values conveyed in high school sports. This survey reveals that
coaches and parents simply aren't doing enough to assure that the expe-
rience is a positive one. Too many youngsters are confused about the
meaning of fair play and sportsmanship and they have no concept of
honorable competition. As a result they engage in illegal conduct and
employ doubtful gamesmanship techniques to gain a competitive advan-
tage. It appears that today's playing fields are the breeding grounds for
the next generation of corporate pirates and political scoundrels."
Among the key findings:

P Coaches Don't Always Set a Good Example. While nearly 90% of 
high school athletes report that most of their coaches set a good exam-
ple of ethics and sportsmanship, it's not clear they know what a good 
example is. Large portions of these same athletes endorse questionable 
actions of coaches including: 1) arguing with an official intending to 
intimidate or influence future calls (51% of males, 30% females); 2) 
instructing players how to illegally hold and push opponents without 
getting caught (45% of males, 22% females); 3) using a stolen play
book of another team (42% of males, 24% females); 4) saying noth-
ing when official declares the wrong score in favor of the coach's 
team (a mathematical rather than a judgment error) (40% of males, 
21% females) ; 5) instructing a player to fake an injury to get a 
needed extra time out (39% of males, 22% females); 6) ordering a 
pitcher to throw at an opposing hitter in retaliation after a key player 
was hit by a pitch (30% of males, 8% females); 7) swearing at an 
official to get thrown out of a game in order to get team worked up 

continued on page 14

NEW SURVEY SHOWS HIGH SCHOOL SPORTS
FILLED WITH CHEATING, IMPROPER GAMESMAN-

SHIP AND CONFUSION ABOUT SPORTSMANSHIP On September 4th, twenty-three new and veteran
athletic directors traveled to the central office for
the 19th Annual New Athletic Directors Work-

shop.  Following a formal review of CIAC rules and regu-
lations, participants engaged in informal discussions on
timely topics such as pay-for- play, recruiting, and sports-
manship.  Executive Director Mike Savage (below) pro-
vides clarification on the CIAC Eligibility Rules while
Tony Mosa (bottom) encourages participants to take
advantage of the CIAC’s many support services.

CIAC HOSTS ANNUAL WORKSHOP
FOR NEW ADs

O REMINDER: Beginning this season
(Fall 2004), member schools are required
to submit regular season game scores on
a weekly basis.  Scores for all games/
contests played in a given week must be
submitted on-line by 5:00 p.m. on Mon-
day of the following week (or, 
in the event of a holiday or vacation, the
first day that school is back in session).   

In an effort to facilitate results entry
and to ensure that this new requirement
imposes as little burden as possible 

upon member schools, the CIAC has
added a new feature to the on-line eligi-
bility system which allows member
schools to access a single screen where
they can enter game scores for all of
their sports.  Member schools simply
need to visit www.casciac.org/
results.shtml and enter their username
and password.

Athletic directors will receive weekly
"status reports" via e-mail which will
reflect any missing game scores. 

From the Central Office . . .
O CLARIFICATION: Regarding the requirements 
for submission of penalty report forms for boys’ and 
girls’ soccer, schools are not required to submit the 
complete penalty report form until Oct. 28. However, 
two fields have been added to each game line on 
the results form  to list the number of red and yellow
cards a team receives in each game. These fields must
be completed for each game or the system will not
accept the game score. The fields can be filled in on
either the results form using the school password or the
coaches’ results entry form using a school-created
access code.
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O According to the National Federation of
State High School Associations (NFHS), for the
15th consecutive year, the number of students
participating in high school athletics has
increased, setting an all-time high for participa-
tion.  The results of the annual high school ath-
letics participation survey conducted by the
NFHS showed that participation for the 2003-
04 school year rose by 58,456 students, to
6,903,552.  This marked the sixth consecutive
year that a record was established for participa-
tion in high school athletics.  The survey shows
that more than half (53.3%) of all total enrolled
high school students compete in athletics.  Par-
ticipation numbers for both boys and girls
increased, though boys’ athletics experienced
the greater increase.  The biggest gaining sport
among girls was soccer, while the eleven-player
football registered the largest increase among
boys’ sports. To view the survey results in their
entirety, visit http://www.nfhs.org/scriptcon-
tent/VA_Custom/SurveyResources/2003_04_Pa
rticipation.pdf.

O Last month, President George W. Bush
signed into law a measure that makes it illegal
for sports agents to sign student-athletes into
representational contracts with bribes or mis-
leading information.  The Sports Agent and
Responsibility Trust Act forbids agents from
providing anything of value to the student-ath-
lete or anyone associated with the athlete and
requires agents to tell student-athletes in writing
that they may lose their NCAA eligibility after
signing an agency contract. Pre- and post-dated
contracts also are forbidden.  Furthermore, the
law requires both the sports agent and the stu-
dent-athlete to notify the athletics director at the
athlete's school within 72 hours of signing the
contract or before the athlete's next sporting
event. Many of these provisions already are out-
lawed by the NCAA and some individual states,
but 17 states have no such laws.  Schools could
seek civil remedies for damages suffered
through violations of the law. 

O According to the Massachusetts Dental Soci-
ety, mouthguard use prevents approximately
200,000 oral-facial injuries every year.  Without
one, athletes are 60 times more likely to suffer
damage to the mouth.  That doesn't even
account for more severe consequences that may
result from mouthguard disuse such as loss-of-
consciousness, concussions, jaw fractures, and
cerebral hemorrhages.  Earlier this year, a hos-
pital in Australia reported that nearly half of all
facial fractures in children ages 10 to 14 were
sports-related and that one in 12 emergency
patients admitted between 1998 and 2002 had
facial injuries. 

INVESTORS IN
CT YOUTH

i Baden Sports i

i Big Y Supermarkets i
i Coca Cola i

i CT Lighting Centers i

i CT Sun i

i Horace Mann i

i IGA Supermarkets i

i Konica i

i Kukulski Bros i

i Liberty Mutual i
i Martin Screen Printing i

i McDonald's i

i NBC-30 i

i Rawlings i

i Spalding i

i Sports Image i

i Subway i

i Teachers’ Insurance Plan i

i US Marines i

i Westfield Corporation i

CIAC WEBSITE UPDATE
Schools should take notice of a couple of changes when logging into the eligibility center.
The “administrative actions” section includes two new options - one for entering directions to
their school's sports sites and another for creating and viewing "support tickets".

The “directions” option allows schools to enter directions to each of their sports sites.
Directions entered will be accessible to the general public, and via direct links from tourna-
ment brackets when a school is the home team for a CIAC tournament game. If a school
already has a file with directions to its sites, the text of the file can simply be cut and paste
into the directions form, thus preventing any re-typing.

The “support tickets” option is used for requesting general help with the eligibility center
and/or changes to forms such as tournament rosters which cannot be done directly by
schools. All such changes must be requested via the support tickets system. This will help
member schools as they will now have an official record of all such requests and of the cen-
tral office reply to their request. 

Any questions can be directed to Karen Packtor <kpacktor@casciac.org> or Matt 
Fischer <mfischer@casciac.org>.

NFHS ISSUES CLARIFICATION OF 
RULE 3-3-1 IN SWIMMING
It has come to the attention of NFHS officials that
some manufacturers of swim suits are incorporat-
ing a trade-marked word or phrase on swim suits
in addition to the manufacturer's logo.  As an
example, a swim suit that incorporates both the
Speedo logo as well as the word "Endurance"
which is a trademark used on this style of suit
would be an illegal swim suit.  Please inform your
schools of this trend.  The NFHS is contacting
manufacturers to inform them that they should
alert their suppliers that these type of swim suits
are illegal for high school competition.  The NCAA
also follows the single-logo rule.  Below is a situa-
tion that provides clarification.

SITUATION:   
A swimmer is wearing (a) a swim suit 
containing a single manufacturer's logo 
and a phrase that is trade-marked by the 
manufacturer as part of its marketing efforts,   
(b) a swim suit with an appropriate size manu-
facturer's logo and the phrase "Hard Work" 
stenciled on by the school's supplier.   

RULING:   
In (a) illegal, in (b) legal.  A phrase or slogan 
trade-marked by the equipment manufacturer 
is considered to be part of the manufacturer's 
trade name.  Only one logo/trade name, of no 
more than 2.25 square inches, is permitted 
on a swimmer's suit.  School-specific informa-
tion, such as athlete's name, school mascot, 
and school slogans, are not regulated by the 
rule.   (Rule 3-3-1)
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Ice Hockey Moves to Three Divisions 
At its meeting on September 16th, the CIAC board
voted to expand the ice hockey tournament from
two to three divisions.  The decision was made
following a proposal from Ice Hockey Committee
Chair Tom Neagle, who outlined a rationale for
expansion based upon fair play, safety and
increased opportunities.  The three division for-
mat will be in place for the 2005-2006 season.

. . . more ciac news

Mr. Savage,

Good afternoon.  I am writing you due to my concern with the amount of
illegal steroids being used in high school sports here in Connecticut.  I am
an athlete (in my junior year) who participates in two varsity sports and I
am beginning to notice an "outbreak" of sorts of steroid use in the state.

This "outbreak" in steroids is having a very negative effect not only on the
players who choose not to cheat, but also the games themselves.
Steroids are setting a double standard today in high school sports.  Kids
are no longer satisfied with hard work, competition, and the love of the
game.  High school sports have turned from tradition and respect, to
macho contests for personal glory.  The lessons of team work, commit-
ment, and striving to be the best are being replaced with needles, pills,
and capsules.  All the morals and traditions we are taught are being
replaced with shortcuts and easy routes.

You also have to take into consideration, the lifetime effects that these
chemicals cause.  Every year the bar gets raised causing people to use
more and more of these dangerous chemicals.  Slowly we are allowing
kids to cut into their lives and shorten them all in the hopes that one day
they will "make it" in sports.

What I am proposing is that you begin testing all high school athletes for
steroids.  It would be unfair only to test certain sports so I am suggesting
you do it for everyone.  I would like to take this time to thank you for lis-
tening to my request.  I hope you take this into consideration and into
action in the near future.

Sincerely,
Jonathan D. Sellers
Waterbury, CT

Editor’s Note: Printed below is a surprisingly mature and compelling letter written by a high
school junior from Waterbury, CT.  He speaks to the issue of steroid use in CT high schools.
As one who is “on the front lines,” his thoughtful opinions should lead us all to “raise an eye-
brow” to this issue. 

CIAC BOARD CHANGES TICKET
PRICES FOR CURRENT SCHOOL

YEAR

As a result of feedback from CIAC tourna-
ment and site directors last year, Executive
Director Mike Savage recommended that the
CIAC board change its ticket pricing structure
for the current school year.  After careful consid-
eration of a number of pricing options, the CIAC
board adopted the following, which will be in
place for the 2004-2005 year. 

Pre-sale tickets will be available for events
which require advanced sales.  However, there
will be no discounting of pre-sale tickets.  All
pre-sale tickets will be sold at the above prices. 

The above prices supercede any prices set
forth in the sports tournament packets.

Children five (5) and under ---------                      free 
Senior citizens (age 65 and older) --------          $5.00 
Students (grades 1 -12) ---------                        $5.00 
Adults (all others not in the above categories) ------  $7.00 

The practice season for fall sports was barely underway and
there were already three deaths in football that were strongly
related to heat exhaustion.

High temperature is not the only factor that contributes to
heat problems. A temperature that is in the acceptable range cou-
pled with high humidity is a recipe for disaster.

A second factor is inadequate hydration. Participants must be
well hydrated before going to practice. It goes without saying that
fluids must be readily available during practice, and athletes need
to be directed by the coaching staff to consume the available flu-
ids. Following practice, the athletes must consume enough fluid to
offset the losses at practice.

Also, coaches should be mindful of accepted heat indexes
when determining the length and timing of practices.

Lastly, indoor sport practice session participants should also
be acutely aware of the climatic conditions. Heat/humidity can
increase quickly indoors, and the presence of fans should not
relieve any due diligence. 

NATIONAL FEDERATION ISSUES HEAT ALERT

The following are just some of the many resources 
available on this topic:

1. Recommendations for Hydration to Prevent Heat Illness
(http://www.nfhs.org/scriptcontent/va_custom/ 
SportsMedicine/HeatStressFlyers.pdf) 

2. Heat Stress and Athletic Participation
(http://www.nfhs.org/scriptcontent/va_Custom/va_cm/
contentpagedisplay.cfm?content_id=211) 

3. NFHS Sports Medicine Handbook: Heat-Related Illness
(pages 34-39)

4. Gatorade "Coaches Corner"
(www.gssiweb.com/tackleheat/index.cfm) 
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The U.S. Court of Appeals for the Sixth Cir-
cuit has ruled that the Michigan High School
Athletic Association's (MHSAA) scheduling

of girls' interscholastic sports during nontraditional
seasons violates the right of female student-athletes
to equal protection under the Fourteenth Amend-
ment.

The decision affirms the federal district court
ruling but, because the Sixth Circuit ruled on the
basis of the equal protection claim, it did not need
to reach the district court's holding that MHSAA
also violated Title IX of the Educational Amend-
ments of 1972, which prohibits gender-based dis-
crimination in federally funded education programs. 

The Communities for Equity (CFE), represent-
ing female high school student-athletes and their
parents, brought the suit, alleging that the
MHSAA's scheduling, in contrast to its scheduling
of boys' athletic seasons and tournaments, discrimi-
nated against girls and put them at a disadvantage
as to tournaments and college recruiting and schol-
arships. 

Relying on the U.S. Supreme Court's ruling in
Brentwood Academy v. Tennessee Secondary School
Athletic Association, the district court found that the
MHSAA is "so entwined with public schools and
the state of Michigan" as to be deemed a state actor
for purposes of equal protection analysis, even
though it is a private
organization. 

Rejecting the MHSAA's justification for sched-
uling girls' sports out of traditional seasons, the dis-
trict court found that the scheduling was not "sub-
stantially related" to the stated objective of maxi-
mizing high school athletic participation through
optimal use of existing facilities, officials, and
coaches. 

In affirming the equal protection holding, the
Sixth Circuit agreed that the MHSAA failed to
demonstrate an "exceedingly persuasive justifica-
tion" for its gender-based action as required under
the standard established by the Supreme Court in
United States v. Virginia, , the Virginia Military
Institute case ("VMI"). Specifically, the evidence
failed to support the MHSAA's argument that its
scheduling maximizes opportunities for participa-
tion. 

The court also rejected the MHSAA's argument
that VMI imposes a requirement that plaintiffs in
gender-based equal protection cases prove "an evil,
discriminatory motive" for the state action. For the
full opinion in Communities for Equity v. Michigan
High School Athletic Association, visit
<http://pacer.ca6.uscourts.gov/cgi-bin/
getopn.pl?OPINION=04a0241p.06>

MICHIGAN LOSES 
DISCRIMINATION SUIT

Sportsmanship Survey, continued from page 11
(38% of males, 12% females); and 8) using profanity and insults to motivate 
players (37% of males, 15% females).        

P Many High School Athletes Break Rules and Engage in Unsporting 
Conduct. Judging by the conduct and attitudes of young athletes, it appears 
that many coaches place winning above the concept of honorable competi-
tion and sportsmanship by teaching or condoning illegal or unsporting 
conduct. Thus, high percentages think it is proper to: 1) deliberately inflict 
pain in football to intimidate an opponent (58% of males, 24% females); 
2) trash talk a defender after every score (47% of males, 19% females); 
3) soak a football field to slow down an opponent (27% of males, 12% 
females); 4) build up a foul line in baseball to keep bunts fair (28% of 
males, 21% females); 5) throw at a batter who homered last time up (30% 
of males, 16% females); and 6) illegally alter a hockey stick (25% of males, 
14% females).

P Cynical Attitudes About Success. Nearly half of the male athletes reveal 
cynical attitudes about the prevalence, necessity and legitimacy of cheating 
in the real world. Thus, high percentages agree with the following state-
ments: 1) "in sports, people who break the rules are more likely to succeed" 
(30% of males, 15% females); 2) "in the real world, successful people do 
what they have to do to win even if others consider it cheating" (56% of 
males, 45% females); 3) "a person has to lie or cheat sometimes in order to 
succeed" (43% of males, 27% females); 4) "it isn't cheating if everyone is 
doing it" (19% of males, 9% females); and 5) "if you're not cheating, you're 
not trying hard enough" (12% of males, 5% females).

P Winning More Important Than Sportsmanship. 1) More than one in three 
males (37%) -- versus only 15% of the females -- agree that "when all is said 
and done, it's more important to win than be considered a good sport". 2) 
While 94% of the females agree that "playing the game fairly and honorably 
is more important than winning," 20% of the males disagree. 3) While 87% 
of females believe that a high school coach "should be more concerned with 
character building and teaching positive life skills than winning," more than 
one in four males (27%) disagree. 4) 31% of males and 25% females believe 
their coach is more concerned with winning than in building character and 
life skills.

P Putting Sports Above All. Only half of all athletes (52%) think it is improp-
er to hold an academically successful student back a grade so he will be older 
and bigger when he plays high school football; 25% say they are unsure.

P Performance Enhancing Drugs. 1) 12% of the males and 3% of 
females used performance enhancing drugs in the past year. 2) 78% of 
the males and 91% of females agree that "no athlete should use perfor-
mance enhancing drugs because it is unhealthy". 3) 78% of males and 
87% of females agree that "no athlete should use performance enhancing 
drugs because it is cheating".

P Cheating and Theft. In the past year: 1) 68% of both males and females 
admitted cheating on a test in school, 2) 26% of the males and 19% 
females said they stole something from a store , and 3) 43% of the males 
and 31% females said they cheated or bent the rules to win.

P Hazing and Bullying. 1) 31% of males and 17% of females report that 
degrading hazing or initiation rituals are common at their school. 2) 69% 
of the males and 50% of the females admit that they bullied, teased or 
taunted someone in the past year. 3) 55% of the males and 29% of the 
females said they used racial slurs or insults.

To view report in its entirety, visit 
http://charactercounts.org/sports/survey2004
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C.A.A.D. GOALS
2004-2005

1. To explore the feasibility of establishing a mentor- 
mentee program for new athletic directors, with 
veteran regional athletic directors to assist new 
CAAD members.

2. To update and revise the CAAD Constitution where 
needed. 

3. To form a committee to create a coaches evaluation 
tool to help with the implementation of the require-
ments of Public Act No. 04-243.

4. To reactivate the transition committee for the 
purpose of creating a long range plan for CAAD.

CAAD President's Message
Fall, 2004
John Shukie, CAA

“As I begin my term as CAAD Presi-
dent, I find myself reflecting back over
my 20 years as a high school director

of athletics.  Particularly, I seem to be reminded
of how important CAAD and the individuals who
comprise it have been to my survival in this
most demanding of professions.  I truly believe
that the only people who understand what an
athletic director does (the pressures, the
responsibilities, the expectations) are other ath-
letic directors.  It has been my good fortune to
have found the support, advice, encourage-
ment, and opportunity for professional growth in
our fine organization that I have needed
throughout my career.

“It is my sincere hope that CAAD will contin-
ue to be for all of you what it has been for me.
However, everything related to our profession
seems to be more complicated than it once
was, and many of the voices of wisdom and
experience that once shared our professional
life have achieved or are quickly approaching
that happy state known as retirement.  Others,
who come forward to fill the vacancies, seem to
find the demands of athletic leadership so diffi-
cult that they remain on the job only a few
years before moving on to something else.  All
of this concerns me and I know that it concerns
many others as well.

“There is virtually nothing that I can do
alone.  However there is much, I feel that we
can all do together to ensure that CAAD contin-
ues to be the type of organization that it has
always been, an organization in which veteran
athletic administrators in our state can find that
their professional needs are met and that those
entering our ranks will find guidance and nurtur-
ing to help them succeed.

“To these ends I have called for the forma-
tion of two committees.  The mentor/mentee
committee will look to put together a program
by which veteran athletic directors can help
those new to the job, and a long range plan-
ning committee will take a long hard look at our
future and develop a plan that ensures that
CAAD will continue to meet all of our new chal-
lenges.

“I look forward very much to the next two
years and hope that you will join me in helping
CAAD continue its tradition of service and pro-
fessionalism.”  

-- John Shukie, Athletic Director, 
Northwest Catholic High School, West Hartford

Barbara Startup, athletic direc-
tor of Glastonbury High
School, is the recipient of the

prestigious National Interscholastic
Athletic Administrators Association
(NIAAA) Distinguished Service
Award. 

Presented annually to individu-
als inside and outside the field of
athletic administration, the award is
designed to recognize individuals for
their length of service, their special
accomplishments and their contribu-
tions to interscholastic athletics 
at the local, state and national levels.

An accomplished educator,
coach, official and athletic director,
Barbara's prodigious career includes
accomplishments both on and off the
playing field.  She has received the
Outstanding Volleyball Coach Award
from the Connecticut High School
Coaches Association; the profession-
al Service Award from the Connecti-
cut Affiliated Board of High School
Volleyball Officials; and, the Profes-
sional Service Award from the Con-
necticut Association of Health,
Physical Education, Recreation and
Dance.  A past president of the Con-
necticut Association of Athletic
Directors, she currently serves as a
member of the Advancing Young
Women in Sports Committee, the

CIAC Girls' Tennis Committee, and
the CIAC Girls' Volleyball Commit-
tee.   She is also co-director of the
CIAC girls' volleyball tournament
and scheduling coordinator for the
Connecticut Affiliated Board of
High School Volleyball Officials.

"Barbara's accomplishments at
the local, regional, state and national
levels are legendary," says Dave
Johnson, athletic director of Bunnell
High School and chair of the
C.A.A.D. Awards Committee.  "She
has had a profound and positive
impact on the quality of life for
thousands of children in her capacity
as a teacher, coach, official and
administrator."

Barbara will be honored at the
NIAAA national convention in
December.

GLASTONBURY’S BARBARA STARTUP WINS 
PRESTIGIOUS NATIONAL AWARD
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CAAD MEETING DATES: 2004-05

DATE MEETING TIME SITE

NOVEMBER 3, 2004 EXECUTIVE BOARD 12:00 P.M. CIAC

DECEMBER 10-14, 2004 NATIONAL CONFERENCE NEW ORLEANS, LOUISIANA

JANUARY 5, 2005 EXECUTIVE BOARD 12:00 P.M. CIAC

MARCH 2, 2005 EXECUTIVE BOARD 12:00 P.M.    HOLIDAY INN, NORTH HAVEN

MARCH 23-24, 2005 CAAD CONFERENCE HOLIDAY INN NORTH HAVEN 

APRIL 27, 2005 EXECUTIVE BOARD 12:00 P.M. CIAC

MAY 18, 2005 GENERAL MEETING 8:00 A.M. HOLIDAY INN, NORTH HAVEN
NIAAA - LTC TRAINING     9:00 A.M.

News & Notes   
O FALL GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING
The Fall General Membership Meeting of
CAAD will be held on Wednesday, October 6
at 4:00 p.m. at the Holiday Inn in North Haven.

O BATTING HELMET RULE CHANGE
Effective January 1, 2006, all baseball and
softball fast pitch helmets shall be equipped
with a NOCSAE approved face mask/guard.
NOCSAE now has a standard for
masks/guards on baseball and softball hel-
mets.  A.D.s should take note as they prepare
their budgets for the '05/'06 school years.

O COACHING C.E.U.s
A.D.s and coaches with questions regarding
coaching C.E.U.s can find valuable information
at the CAAD web site www.caadinc.org.  The
CAAD statewide faculty is planning another 

make-up session for this fall.  The tentative
dates are November 20 and 21.  More infor-
mation will be forthcoming.  

O THE ANNUAL CAAD CONVENTION
The Annual CAAD Convention will be held on
March 23 and 24 at the Holiday Inn in North
Haven.  Please note that these dates are a
Wednesday and Thursday (not the usual
Thursday/Friday combination) because of
Good Friday on the 25th.

O ImPACT: THE BEST APPROACH TO
CONCUSSION MANAGEMENT
“ImPACT” is making an impact in CT high
schools.  ImPACT is a sophisticated research-
based software tool developed to help sports-
medicine clinicians evaluate recovery following
concussion.  The ImPACT program evaluates 

and documents multiple aspects of neuro-
cognitive functioning including memory, 
brain processing speed, reaction time and
post-concussive symptoms.  In addition, the
program provides a user-friendly injury docu-
mentation system that facilitates the tracking
of the injury from the field through the recov-
ery process.  For more information about this
exciting new program call (877) 646-7991 or
www.impacttest.com.  (Source: ImPACT
promotional materials)

Material included in the C.A.A.D.
section of the BULLETIN was 
provided by Jeff Sunblade, director
of athletics and student activities at
Avon High School.


